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FLOATS AND A PARADE led off the day-long schedule of activities 
for the Loma Linda Filipino Church’s Fiesta ’84, held in September. Rep­
resentatives from various Asian-Pacific groups participated. The Fiesta 
was held to commemorate the sixth anniversary of the Filipino Church. 

Mildred Grandbois on GAMC Wall of Fame

Annual Week of Sacrifice Offering Set For November 10

by Larry Becker
Twenty-three years ago Mildred 

Grandbois, then the medical li­
brarian at Glendale Adventist 
Medical Center, had an idea.

“It seemed to me that many of 
the sciences had indexes to their 
literature, yet there was none 
available for nursing,” she says. 
“Medicine has an index more than 
200 years old, but our nursing 
students had nowhere to turn for 
information in their field.”

Miss Grandbois began pulling 
together an index on her own, but 
during meetings with other Los

Happiness Isn’t Only For the Young
Love blossoms in the springtime 

in many places and the Napa 
Valley Retirement Estates, built in 
Yountville and operated by the 
Northern California Conference, 
is no exception.

Clarence and Sylvia Gillbank, 
both 77, have now celebrated their 
second wedding anniversary.

“This is the kind of life we’ve 
always dreamed of,” says Clar­
ence, “a beautiful yard and no 
grass to mow, time to travel and 
not have to worry about someone 
picking up the newspapers, com­
ing home to a hot meal and not 
having to fix it, and best of all, the 
fellowship of so many wonderful 
Christian friends. ’ ’

Retired Teacher
Sylvia Otis, a/Widow and retired 

elementary teacher with three 
grown children, had been living in 
Hayfork before moving into the 
retirement center in 1981 shortly 
after it opened. An attractive 
woman with an enthusiastic smile,

Angeles area hospital librarians, 
she found that several were at­
tempting similar projects.

“Ella Crandall at White Memo­
rial had done some work in this 
area, too,” says Miss Grandbois. 
“I took what she had done, com­
bined it with some work of my 
own, and we published the first 
edition of the index in 1961.”

That first edition of the Cumu­
lative Index to Nursing Literature 
(CINL) covered the output of 17 
nursing journals from the year 
1956 to 1960. The next edition in­
dexed 35 journals.

(Please turn to page 8)

Sylvia has spent much time as a 
freelance writer for “Guide,” 
“Our Little Friend,” and the 
“Signs of the Times.”

“I hadn’t planned on romance 
here,” Sylvia says, “but when I 
knew that Clarence loved Jesus 
even more than he loved me . . . 
well, he stole my heart.”

Former Realtor
Clarence Gillbank moved to the 

retirement center from Sunnyvale 
where he had spent many years as 
a realtor. However, God’s pro­
vidence came into his life in 1948, 
when he moved to the Bay Area 
for a short period of time and 
learned of the Adventist Message. 
On December 4 of the same year 
he was baptized as a charter 
member of the Walnut Creek 
Cjwj-ch, now the Pleasant Hill 
Church. This year’s January 18 
issue of “Guide” features the 
story r“Never Underestimate a 
Buyer” written by Clarence.

by C. E. Bradford
Sacrifice is not an outdated 

word. It did not go out with high- 
button shoes, as they used to say.

At the heart of 
the Christian’s 
relationship to 
God and fellow 
human beings is 
the idea of sacri­
fice, the giving 
of the self. We 
can’t escape it.

We may recoil 
from the mere pronounciation of 
the word. But the idea is still 
there—all through the Bible, Old 
Testament and New Testament.

France, Mozambique Will Benefit From Fourth Quarter Offerings
Sabbath Schools this quarter 

are describing challenges to the 
Adventist Church family in the 
Euro-Africa Division.

Headquartered in Berne, Swit­
zerland, this Division is composed 
of 25 countries—northernmost is 
Germany; the most westerly Euro­
pean country is Portugal; and the 
most southerly, Greece. In between 
are Austria, Belgium, France, It­
aly, Spain, and Switzerland.

Eastern European countries be­
longing to this Division are 
Czechoslovakia, Bulgaria, Alban­
ia, Hungary, Romania, and Yug­
oslavia. African nations assigned 
to this Division are Algeria, 
Tunisia, and Morocco—along the 
Mediterranean—and the Portu­
guese-speaking countries of Ango­
la and Mozambique farther south.

Since the dissolution of the 
Middle East Division, the Israel

Clarence and Sylvia Gillbank, 
residents of the Napa Valley Ad­
ventist Retirement Estates, find 
life together a happy experience.

The Gillbanks live in a one- 
bedroom apartment, an accom­
modation which is much in de­
mand at the retirement center. 
“It’s country club living,” says 
Clarence

An adjoining building, once in­
tended for medical offices, has 
been remodeled into ten one-

(Please turn to page 5)

Give of yourselves, your talent, 
your treasure, your time. Give, 
sacrifice, until selfishness is 
squeezed out of soul and spirit.

Volumes could be written com­
mending the spirit of self-sacrific­
ing love. It motivates and activates. 
It is the spring of mission and 
service.

The Annual Week of Sacrifice 
offering to be received this year on 
Sabbath, November 10, is another 
opportunity to let the self­
sacrificing love of God flow 
through us. For all these years this 
offering has been a blessing to the 
cause and an even greater blessing 
to those who have given. Far from

Field has also been attached to 
Euro-Africa.

Previous emphasis upon this 
section of the world focused both 
attention and funds upon Sagun- 
to, Spain, where a new girls’ dor­
mitory was erected, and Brussels, 
Belgium, which benefited with an 
evangelistic center.

Nations receiving attention the 
last three months of this year are 
France and Mozambique—repre­
senting two of the Division’s more 
than 25 languages.

French Challenges
France, which is twice the size 

of Colorado, has a population 18 
times larger. In fact, the popula­
tion of France is one-fourth that 
of the entire United States. While 
the per capita income there about 
equals that of the US, their rate of 
inflation averages two percent 
higher.

“Less than 80 percent of the 
French are said to be nominal 
Christians, and only two percent 
are Protestants,” according to 
James Hardin, Pacific Union 
director of Sabbath Schools.

Re-Creation Unlimited Multimedia Program Ready
Two members of the Pacific 

Union Church family have com­
pleted a multimedia featuring sur­
vival techniques.

Designed especially for teaching 
parents and their children who 
may become lost, there are other 
basic survival principles included. 
“Our goal was to help the public 
avoid this potential tragedy, espe­
cially while they are vacationing,” 
says Photographer Terry Fuller.

Mrs. Fuller and Co-director 
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*25 Revelation Seminars in Northern (page 5)

being antiquated and outmoded, 
the Annual Week of Sacrifice of­
fering is relevant and more ap­
propriate today than ever before.

“There are even more urgent 
necessities upon the Israel of God 
in these last days than were upon 
ancient Israel. There is a great and 
important work to be accomplished 
in a very short time ... He (God) 
designed that the spirit of sacrifice 
should widen and deepen for the 
closing work.” — Testimonies, 
vol. 3, p. 396.

This year’s offering will go 
toward assisting the operations of 
overseas divisions.

“While one American in 491 
persons is a Seventh-day Adven­
tist, one in every 7,000 in France is 
an Adventist,” Elder Hardin ex­
plains. “Out of all that popula­
tion over there, there are fewer 
than 8,000 Seventh-day Advent­
ists—about as many asin the 
Pennsylvania Conference.

Seminaries Needed
Because of the many different 

languages in this Division, Elder 
Hardin says, each country needs 
its own seminary to train pastors. 
The one in France, Collonges, has 
also attracted a number of North 
American Division students bent 
on learning French in an exchange 
program.

Collonges is also the college 
where John Weidner of Pasadena, 
California, centered his work dur­
ing World War II. (FLEE THE 
CAPTOR, available at your Ad­
ventist Book Center)

Nearly half of the population of 
the southeastern African country 
of Mozambique are under the age

(Please turn to page 8)

Fred Cornforth were both volun­
teers with Re-Creation Unlimited 
at Lake Shasta during the season 
just ended. Their production en­
titled “Lost,” was prepared 
because of current statistics which 
show such experiences increasing 
at what are called alarming rates.

Further information and reser- 
vatons for showing locally may be 
secured by writing “Lost,” Re- 
Creation Unlimited, P.O. Box 53, 
Lakehead, CA 96051.

C. E. Bradford



Health Outreaches Help Norwalk Church 
Lead Area Residents to Better Lives

by Larry Becker
Seeking to meet the felt needs 

of their community, the Norwalk 
Church has developed a number 
of outreaches designed to lead city 
residents into a more healthful 
lifestyle.

Already in operation are a 
bakery, community health educa­
tion center, a mobile health/life- 
style screening program and a 
day-care service.

“Several years ago a group of 
church members began searching 
the Scriptures and the Spirit of 
Prophecy for instruction on how 
best to reach city residents,” says 
Dale Leamon, Norwalk’s head 
pastor.

“The more we studied, the 
more convicted we became that 
the uniting of a health program 
with the gospel was the direction 
we should go.

“Meeting Felt Needs”
“We concluded we needed to 

offer people something in which 
they had a felt need, then let them 
know that God and we care about 
them,” continues Elder Leamon. 
“There’s nothing wrong with 
traditional evangelism, and we’ve 
tried very hard to avoid fanaticism 
in these health programs. But be­
ing pragmatic about our situation, 
we were realizing less and less ef­
fectiveness from more traditional 
means of evangelism.”

Norwalk Church Pastor Dale Leamon visits with Karen Steiger, manager 
of the Our Daily Bread Bakery. A wide selection of health foods and 
whole grain breads and cookies are available.
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Janet Rich, director of the Bit O’ 
Heaven Day Care Center, checks 
on her preschoolers during after­
noon nap time.

The initial program in Norwalk’s 
health outreach was the opening 
2!/2 years ago of the Our Daily 
Bread Bakery and General Store 
in an abandoned building just a 
block from the church. A selec­
tion of whole-grain breads, 
cookies with no refined sugar, 
grains, nuts, dried fruits and 
restricted diet breads are availa­
ble, according to Bakery Mana­
gers George and Karen Steiger.

“Religion in Bread”
“We believe in that old saying 

about there being a lot of religion 
in a loaf of bread,” says Mrs. 
Steiger. “There have been many 
new customers in the past few 
months. One lady, after using 
some of our products for a while, 
came in and reported that her doc­
tor told her that whatever she was 
doing to keep on doing it; her 
heath had improved that much.”

In August, 1982, the Norwalk 
Adventist Health Center began 
operations under the direction of 
Drs. Clifford and Aileen Luding­
ton. The Center seeks to draw 
medical and spiritual health 
together and, according to Dr. 
Shirley Masaoka, medical director 
of the Health Center, the staff 
strives to show patients “that the 
Lord accepts us as we are, and He 
can help us escape from the trap 
of poor health habits.

“People come to us because they 
hurt, and our goal for them is not 
just to ease their pain, but to show 
how lifestyle changes can contrib­
ute to preventing it in the future.”

Regular Seminars
Each Monday evening, the 

Health Center offers a nutrition 
and cooking seminar, and the series 
of 12 lectures repeated on a quar­
terly basis. Also offered periodi­
cally are programs on stress con­
trol, weight control, five-day 
plans and programs on how diet 
affects diabetes and cancer.

Physicians are available for 
private consultation. Laboratory 
testing, physical therapy and 
hydrotherapy round out available 
services.

Van Ministry
An adjunct to the Health Care 

Center is Norwalk’s mobile van 
health screening program. Weekly 
church volunteers offer free blood 
pressure and health screenings at 
shopping centers and community 
events.

“We’ve found that we cannot 
keep up with the demand for our 
other services generated by our 
van ministry,” says Elder 
Leamon. “Not only does the van 
work feed interests into our health 
classes, but we get many requests 
for Bible study as well! We’re now 
in the process of training more lay 
Bible workers so we can operate 
the van more often.”

Day Care Center
The newest addition to Nor­

walk’s community outreach pro­
gram is the Bit O’ Heaven Day 
Care Center, opened in September, 
1982. According to Janet Rich, di­
rector of the center, the church is 
providing day care with a Chris­
tian perspective for 2-5-year-old 
children 12 hours daily.

Along with the playtime, hot 
lunches and rest periods typical of 
many day care programs, Nor­
walk’s staff offers a daily worship 
and specialized enrichment classes, 
spending each month on a differ­
ent topic.

“We studied about food and 

nutrition during May, for exam­
ple,” reports Mrs. Rich.

How has this wide range of 
outreaches affected the Norwalk 
Church?

“I see three areas of real benefit 
coming from these programs,” 
reports Elder Leamon.

Involvement Growing
“First, the number of church 

members becoming actively in­
volved has grown tremendously. In 
the past all we could offer people 
was the opportunity to distribute 
handbills or give Bible studies. Now 
there are about 25 full-time and 
more than 100 part-time volun­
teers among the various ministries.

“Secondly, there is an indirect 
effect on our church growth,” 
continues Elder Leamon. “When 
a church is excited about its 
ministry, it becomes a more at­
tractive church. We’ve had many 
‘backslidden and nominal’ Ad­
ventists become interested in re­
establishing and strengthening 
their church connections because 
they are excited by what they see 
and hear during their visits.

“Finally, there is the direct im­
pact on the growth of church mem­
bership,” concludes Elder 
Leamon. “My pastor’s Sabbath 
morning Bible class always has 
about 20 attending regularly, and 
in the past six months I’ve seen a 
number of those interests matur­
ing.

“One man started coming to 
our bakery bacause of his interest 
in vegetarianism. Soon the staff 
sensed a spiritual interest on his 
part. He told me recently that 
‘Adventists have what I’ve been 
searching for all my life.’

“Another couple started at­
tending lectures at the Health 
Center at the invitation of one of 
our professional members. These 
folk were atheists and they recent­
ly told me, ‘When we saw you 
folks had it together in health and 
nutrition, we had to find out what 
you had in spiritual things, too.’”

City Appreciates Church
Elder Leamon feels Norwalk 

residents increasingly appreciate 
the church’s programs.

“The mayor of Norwalk be­
lieves our work is one of the best 
things happening in the city. He 
has even asked for an invitation to 
our next stop-smoking clinic.

Personal Notes
*Arlys Walter has been named 

as Bible School Coordinator at the 
Voice of Prophecy. She previously 
served at the VOP as a telephone 
counselor from 1976-79. Leilani 
Proctor, previous Bible School 
Coordinator, has been appointed 
as marketing director for Nar­
cotics Education, Inc., a Wash­
ington, D. C., group producing 
temperance materials for use by 
the Adventist Church and others.

*Ron Mellor, of Oroville, 
recently completed the Wonder­
land Triathalon near Redding. 
The three events included: a 2-K 
(1.25 miles) swimming race; a 
40-K (24.8 miles) bicycle race, and 
a 15-K (9.3 miles) run. Pastor 
Mellor received the third place 
award in his age group (30-39). 
Pastor Mellor has completed 16 
marathons, and has competed in

Elder Leamon and Dr. Shirley 
Masaoka, medical director of Nor­
walk’s Health Center, discuss 
plans for further community 
health outreaches.
Also, many places at which the 
van has operated are extending 
open invitations to return at any 
time.

“I’d guess that back when the 
bakery opened barely 10 percent of 
Norwalk’s population knew Ad­
ventists. Now I’d say more than 
half are familiar with our work.”

Counsel Seemed Clear
“A number of Mrs. White’s 

statements on this subject have 
become very valuable to us as we 
have sought to establish these 
ministries,” says Elder Leamon. 
“In Gospel Workers she writes, 
‘Christ’s method alone will give 
true success in reaching the people 
.... There is need of coming close 
to the people by personal effort.’ 
(GW 363).

“Combine this statement with 
many she makes similar to the one 
in Testimonies which says 
‘Centers of influence may be 
established in many places by the 
opening up of health food stores, 
hygienic restaurants and treat­
ment rooms.’ (7T 234), and our 
direction seems clear.”

Early Doubts
“To be honest, I had some 

doubts at the beginning,” reports 
Elder Leamon. “I needed to be 
convinced. But as we’ve progressed 
in our programs, I believe we are 
discovering that Mrs. White’s 
counsels on city medical evange­
lism are possibly even more valid 
today than when they were writ­
ten.

“I think that as our Church 
seeks to expand these ministries 
into other areas, we’ll have more 
confidence in the future after see­
ing how the Holy Spirit has led us 
in the past.” 

the 50-mile American River Race 
from Sacramento to Auburn.

*Wintley Phipps was featured 
soloist following the Jesse Jackson 
speech at San Francisco’s Demo­
cratic National Convention as car­
ried on ABC-TV. A Chapel Rec­
ords artist with albums available 
in Adventist Book Centers, Elder 
Phipps is an assistant to the presi­
dent at Oakwood College.

*Delmont and Olivia Emery 
celebrated their 60th wedding an­
niversary on June 24 at a recep­
tion in Riverside, California. The 
event was hosted by their children, 
Mr. and Mrs. Bob Johnson of An­
chorage, Alaska; Dr. and Mrs. 
Delmont Emery of Yuba City, 
California; Dr. and Mrs. Walter 
Emery of San Diego, California; 
and Mr. and Mrs. Dean Knight of 
Big Pine, California.
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Inland Spanish Church Dedicated in Colton
The Inland Spanish Church 

(formerly the Colton-San Bernar­
dino Spanish Church) was formal­
ly dedicated, free of debt, on Sab­
bath afternoon, September 8.

The service was planned under 
the direction of former pastor, 
Manuel Nestares, now the prin­
cipal of Calexico Mission School, 
and Ernesto Hernandez, the new 
pastor.

The dedication sermon was 
given by Thomas Mostert, confer­
ence president, entitled “Nothing 
More Important.’’ He gave the 
main reasons for the origin and 
purpose of the Seventh-day 
Adventist Church. The dedicatory 
prayer was given by Augustine 
Cortez, associate secretary of the 
Southern California Conference 
and pastor during the construc­
tion of the church.

The mortgage was burned by 
Ward White, of the Conference 
Association, and Dr. and Mrs. 
Manuel Elias.

Special music was presented by 
Mr. and Mrs. L. Ruiz at the organ 
and piano; the church choir, 
under the direction of Dr. Elias; 
Evelyn Arguellez; Ricky and 
Marilyn Ogando; and Gilberto 
Bustamante.

Ward White (left), assisted by Dr. and Mrs. Manuel Elias, burned the 
mortgage during dedication services at the Inland Spanish Church. The 
church is pastored by Ernesto Hernandez.

Southeastern Churches Plan Special Worship Services
October 22 will mark the 140th 

anniversary of the “great disap­
pointment” of 1844. More than 
70 churches in the Southeastern 
California Conference will com­
memorate this historic event with 
special worship services on Sab­
bath, October 20.

Early advent hymns, responsive 
readings, short skits, sermons that 
will reminisce, and visual displays 
of historic events will form a part

Vietnamese Refugee Family Now Leaders in Hawaii’s Chinese Church
Having arrived in Oahu as 

refugees from Vietnam, the Tang 
family constitute a loyal and 
working family in the Chinese 
Church in Honolulu.

For the new church year Mai 
Tang, the father and husband, is 
to be personal ministries secretary 
as well as one of the Sabbath 
School superintendents. The 
mother and wife, Ha Anh Thuyen 
Tang, is a deaconness. Son 
Howard is a deacon and Sabbath 
School chorister. Yvonne, the 
older daughter, is a church recep­
tionist and telephone communica­
tor. Kay, 15 years old, serves as 
Sabbath School secretary.

Only three years ago, Mrs. 
Tang and her two older children 
escaped by boat in Southeast 
Asia. Kay and her father arrived 
safely by plane in April, 1983, 
after Mrs. Tang made arrange­
ments for them.

Influenced by a cousin, Howard 
and Yvonne gave their hearts to 
God and were baptized in Viet­
nam. Mr. Tang was influenced by 
his children’s experience, and was 
baptized into the Adventist Church 
the day his wife and two older 
children escaped. Mrs. Tang de­
cided to follow Jesus completely 
while on the escape boat where she 
felt the guidance and care of God. 
She was baptized in Honolulu by 
Nathaniel Yen, who studied the 
Bible with her. Kay made her deci­
sion to be baptized after her 14th

of the celebration.
The Conference Worship Com­

mittee has worked hard in prepar­
ing resource materials that will 
make this day a day of remem­
brance and a day of interest.

In addition, each church will 
take time during the day to offer 
intercessory prayer for a sister 
church in the Conference, thus 
drawing our churches together in 
a period of prayer.

birthday. Now the Tangs stand 
together as a united family for 
God.

To the Tangs, the Chinese 
Church in Honolulu is a haven of 
peace and safety. Many of their 

Hawaii Personnel Update
Robert Frost: Secretary-Treasurer
Ann Fernandez: Child Evangelism Coordinator
Shirley Atkins: Development, Personal Ministries, and Publish­

ing Office Secretary:
Hanna Lene: Communications and Education Office Secretary
Terry White: Health Director
William Villegas: Maintenance
Bob Wong: Sabbath School Director
Ann Fernandez: Sabbath School Office Secretary
Richard Among: Stewardship Director
Thomas Evans: Wahiawa Church Pastor, formerly of the Show

Low Church in Arizona
Alele Maoga: Associate pastor, Honolulu Central SDA Church
Arthur Escobar: Lahaina Church
Paul Lee: Molokai Church
Alban Millard: Interim pastor of the Kahala Church for six months 
Robert Strickland: Assistant Treasurer (for one year)

----------------------------- General----------------------------- Mike and Lorie Speegle

1985 General Conference 
Session Information

The 54th General Conference Session will be held in New 
Orleans next June 27 to July 6. Meetings will be held at the 
Superdome, with seating available for up to 95,000 people. The 
GC believes there will be space for anyone who wishes to 
observe the proceedings. Plan now to attend, and keep reading 
the Recorder for the latest information about the Session.

friends who escaped find them­
selves without a church home. 
Howard says, “Our friends find it 
hard to be all alone and worship 
God. We feel so blessed to have 
this caring church family.”

MEMBERS OF THE NORCO CHURCH were able to offer free blood 
pressure tests recently at Riverside’s Tyler Mall. The space that was 
given to them would have normally cost $625.

Four Begin Work in Conference
Four young men now beginning 

their ministries have accepted the 
challenge of working in the 
Nevada-Utah Conference.

Robert K. Duncan is a Task­
force worker in charge of Price 
Church and Vernal Company. 
Pastor Duncan recently completed 
study at the Lake Union Soul- 
Winning Institute before coming 
to Nevada-Utah. He was born in 
Southwestern Colorado, and 
received schooling through high 
school at Cortez. He and his wife, 
Jean, have two children.

Shaun T. Lemnah is serving as 
Taskforce pastor for the Quincy, 
California, Church. He graduated 
from Weimar College this summer 
with a B.A. in Religion. His wife, 
Helene, is a Elementary Educa­
tion major from Weimar. While 
students both were active in the 
Truckee Church.

Michael A. Speegle is a 1984 
graduate of Pacific Union Col­
lege, majoring in Theology. He is

Keep in Mind 
Mission Church Builders 

Fifth Anniversary Weekend 
Boulder City, Nevada 

February 22 and 23, 1985

SIGNS—Witnessing made easy.

now serving his pastoral intern­
ship at the Boulder City, Nevada, 
Church. He and his wife, Lorie, 
will be active in working with the 
youth.

Serving as pastor-teacher at 
Winnemucca is Ralph E. Hendrix. 
A Religion major from PUC, 
Pastor Hendrix will receive his 
degree in December. His wife, 
Carrie Kay, graduated from PUC 
with a B.S. in Human Develop­
ment.

Carrie and Ralph Hendrix

Now 
the Quiet Hour 

KREL, Las Vegas 
Saturdays, 8 a.m.
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Annual Convocation to Feature “Family of God” Theme
SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA CONFERENCE 

CONVOCATION 1984

THE FAMILY OF GOD
Sabbath, November 3 

(only one day this year)

9 a.m. to sundown

Los Angeles County Fair Grounds 
1101 W. McKinley, Pomona

Tamarind Avenue Welcomes New Pastor
The Tamarind Avenue Church 

recently welcomed Helvius L. 
Thompson as new senior pastor. 
He replaces Oswald Gordon, who 
has accepted the presidency of the 
Liberian Mission.

Born in Baton Rouge, Louisi­
ana, Elder Thompson attended 
Oakwood College, where he 
received the Mosley-Warren 
Homiletics Award for the out­
standing student in homiletics. He 
received his bachelor’s degree 
from Oakwood in 1968 and took 
further graduate studies at An-

H. M. S. Richards Improving Following Second Stroke
H. M. S. Richards suffered a 

second stroke on Wednesday, 
August 22, six days before his 
90th birthday. Since his first 
stroke two years ago, he and his 
wife, Mabel, have resided at Ven­
tura Estates, a retirement home 
operated by the Southern Califor­
nia Conference.

The recent stroke caused partial 
paralysis on the right side and 
some speech impairment, but ma­
jor improvement was obvious later 
that day. Dr. Richards is being 
cared for at Ventura Estates. Hos­
pital care has not been necessary.

Although Pastor Richards some­
times has difficulty forming 
words, he is able to speak with his 
family and physician.

“We are encouraged by the fact 

drews University’s Theological 
Seminary.

Elder Thompson began his min­
istry in the Southwest Regional 
Conference in 1969. Three years 
later he was awarded the Pastor of 
the Year commendation in his 
conference. He was ordained in 
1973.

For the past eight years, Elder 
Thompson has been a public evan­
gelist, first with the Central States 
Conference and later as a Union 
evangelist.

Elder Thompson is married to 
the former Janice Kelly. Mrs. 
Thompson is a graduate of Fisk 
University with a major in voice 
and minor in piano. She sang and 
traveled with the famous Fisk 
Jubilee Singers. She is currently 
completing a master’s degree in 
vocal performance at the Univer­
sity of Missouri.

The Thompsons have three sons: 
Randolph, 7; Russell, 6, and 
Helvius III, 3.

that he has no pain and is in good 
spirits,” says Kenneth Richards, 
one of Dr. Richards’ sons, re­
searcher and program producer 
for the Voice of Prophecy. “We 
are hoping and praying that this 
improvement will continue.”

Vegetarian Cooking School Scheduled for Eagle Rock
A vegetarian cooking school 

will be held at the Eagle Rock 
Church Parish Hall, 2239 Merton 
Ave. on four consecutive Tuesday 
evenings at 7 p.m. beginning Oc­
tober 23 through November 13.

Classes will be taught by 
Marilyn Kemper, M.P.H., and 
Betty Jo Vercio, M.S., as follows:

October 23—“Vegetarian Meal 
Planning”

Sabbath, November 3, will be a 
day of celebration in the Southern 
California Conference as church 
members from as far north as 
Santa Barbara and as far south as 
Long Beach gather in Pomona for 
the Annual Conference Convoca­
tion.

Sabbath School will begin at 9 
a.m., and the day’s program are 
scheduled to conclude at sundown 
at the Los Angeles County Fair 
Grounds, 1101 W. McKinley in 
Pomona. No Friday evening pro­
grams are scheduled this year.

Liberty magazine Editor 
Roland Hegstad will speak for the 
worship hour on Sabbath. Gener­
al Conference Youth Director Leo 
Ranzolin will present the adult 
Sabbath School lesson. Afternoon 
speakers are Dr. Benjamin Reaves 
of Oakwood College and Dr. Don 
Jacobson, director of outreach for 
the Southeastern California Con­
ference.

Programs are scheduled through­
out the day for children as well as 
adults.

Parking is free with a pass 
which may be obtained at your 
local church.

No food will be sold on the fair 
grounds, so bring a picnic lunch, 
your family and friends, and plan 
now to enjoy a spiritual feast on 
November 3!

Oakwood College Rally 
Will Be October 27

Californians for Oakwood Col­
lege Alumni Association will 
sponsor its Seventh Annual Rally 

on Sabbath, Oc­
tober 27, at Tam­
arind Avenue 
Church, 417 
South Tamarind 
Avenue, in Com­
pton.

The featured 
speaker will be 
Henry M. Wright,

president of Allegheny West Con­
ference in Columbus, Ohio.

Before Elder Wright was elected 
conference president, he was 
associate professor of religion at 
Oakwood College. Elder Wright 
will speak at the divine worship 
hour as well as during the after­
noon Rally which will begin at 
3:30.

The spoken word, special music 
and fellowship of Oakwood Col­
lege alumni friends from all over 
the Union promises to make this a 
very inspirational event.

Henry Wright

October 30—“Make Breakfast 
a Better Meal”

November 6—“Nutrition in a 
Lunch Pail”

November 13—“Tasteful Meat­
loaf Entrees”

The cost is $5 per class or $15 
for all classes. Anyone interested 
in vegetarian cooking is welcome. 
For further information and reser­
vation please call (213) 257-5803 
or (818) 246-0813.

Southern California Conference President Ralph Watts was featured 
speaker for the first Vietnamese Convocation held in this country. 
Shown above is a young Vietnamese Adventist from Paris, France, pre­
senting special music during the worship service.

Vietnamese Adventists Convene and Remember Defiverance
Vietnamese Seventh-day Ad­

ventists from as far away as 
France and Canada, as well as all 
over the United States, assembled 
in Loma Linda University’s 
Burden Hall August 3 to remem­
ber their evacuation from their 
homeland nine years ago and to 
thank God for it.

Le Cong Giao, last president of 
the denomination’s Vietnam Mis­
sion, and now pastor of the largest 
Vietnamese-language Adventist 
congregation in America, said 
that several hundred participants 
in the first-ever Vietnamese con­
vocation in this country slept over 
Friday night in Gentry gymnasi­
um. It was there, he noted, that 
they were housed after arriving in 
the United States from their native 
country after the fall of Saigon to 
the Communists in April, 1975. 
Some persons, he remarked, 
sought out the exact spot where 
they first slept in America.

“We should not forget this ex­
perience,” Elder Giao said, ad­
ding that the adults wanted their 
children to recall the experience 
which may have become a dim 
memory as they absorbed Ameri­
can ways. “Many of us would not

Bob Scott New President of Medical Center
With goals for keeping the 

hospital an innovative leader in 
health care, Bob Scott began ad­
ministration of Glendale Advent­
ist Medical Center on September 
10.

Mr. Scott replaces LaVerne W. 
Roth, who retired in June after 11 
years as president.

“Glendale Adventist Medical 
Center must continue to be inno­
vative in its approach to health 
care,” says Mr. Scott. “We’ll 
probably see 1,000 hospitals go 
out of business in the next decade 
as new challenges arise. I think the 
greatest test will be to develop new 
ways for hospitals to work with 
physicians, founding new areas of 
cooperation.”

Mr. Scott, who has been a 
health care administrator since 
1962, will direct the Medical 
Center’s $100 million annual 
operation and oversee the welfare 
of the hospital’s 2,300 employees.

“We’re in the people business, 
not the hospital business. If we 
look out for the needs of people, 

be alive today if we had not gotten 
out in time,” said Elder Giao, 
who himself took the next-to-last 
evacuation flight out of Saigon.

Not all of the participants, 
however, remembered the 1975 
evacuation from the same per­
spective. A number of them re­
mained in Vietnam and later 
became part of the exodus from 
Southeast Asia by boat.

Featured speaker for the con­
vocation was Ralph S. Watts, Jr., 
president of the Southern Califor­
nia Conference. Elder Watts was 
president of the Southeast Asia 
Union Mission in 1975, and per­
sonally arranged and supervised 
the evacuation of 400 Adventist 
church members and hospital 
workers from Saigon in the last 
days of the Vietnam War. He also 
visited Kampuchea (formerly 
known as Cambodia) after the fall 
of the Pol Pot regime to offer the 
Church’s humanitarian relief to 
the people of that country.

The last time many of the per­
sons who attended the camp 
meeting saw Elder Watts was in 
Gentry Gym after he had overseen 
the final phase of their rescue 
from Southeast Asia.

both patients and employees, the 
by-product will be a well-run 
hospital,” says Mr. Scott.

Since 1979, Mr. Scott has served 
as executive vice president for Ad­
ventist Health System-Sunbelt, 
where he oversaw the administra­
tion of six hospitals in Georgia 
and Florida.

Prior to 1979, Mr. Scott was 
senior vice president (1970-73) and 
president (1973-79) of Florida 
Hospital, a 920-bed medical com­
plex in Central Florida.

Mr. Scott graduated from 
Loma Linda University, La Sierra 
Campus in 1962 with a B.S. 
degree in business administration. 
He received his master’s degree in 
hospital administration in 1970 
from Trinity University.

Mr. Scott’s hobbies include fly­
ing, fishing, restoring old aircraft, 
as well as metal and wood work­
ing.

He is married to the former 
Betty Hamren and has four sons, 
William, Barry, Robert and 
Benge.
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Twenty-five Revelation Seminars Being Conducted in Conference
“It is the public’s response that 

makes it such an attractive method 
of evangelism,” says Richard 
Schwartz, Ministerial Director for 
the Northern California Con­
ference, speaking of the Revela­
tion Seminars.

There are 25 Revelation Semi­
nars being held in the Conference 
through the beginning of Novem­
ber. “The majority of these,” 
Schwartz comments, “are being 
led by laymen.”

In Yreka, where layman Dennis 
Spiva is conducting the seminar, 
85 non-Adventists attended the 
first session on Monday, Septem­
ber 10. According to Jeff Beasley, 
pastor of the Yreka congregation,

Sacramento Southgate To Celebrate lOtti Anniversary
On October 24, 1974, the Sacra­

mento Southgate Seventh-day Ad­
ventist Church was dedicated. All 
past and present pastors, teachers, 
members, and friends are invited 
to help celebrate its tenth anniver­
sary on Sabbath, October 27, 
1984.

In addition to the special morn-

Needy Student Fund Established at Golden Gate Academy
Golden Gate Academy, in Oak­

land, will receive a special $15,000 
scholarship appropriation for 
needy students from the Confer­
ence. In addition, churches in the 
school’s constituency have in­
dicated they will raise an addi­
tional $15,000 to add to the fund.

Ken Jackson, chairman of the 
school’s board, is very optimistic 
about many aspects of the school’s

Napa Valley Korean Church Organized October 6
The Napa Valley Korean Church 

was organized as Northern’s 118th 
church congregation on Sabbath, 
October 6. The 71 members of the 
new church are pastored by Dong 
Ho Kim.

The special service commemor­
ating the organization of the new 
church was held at the Yountville 
Church. Yountville has served as 
the parent church for the group

Services Held For Elmer Schmidt; Served as 
Conference Secretary-Treasurer for 19 Years

Elmer A. Schmidt died on 
September 3, 1984, in Cama­
rillo, California. Phillip Knoche 
and Waldo Hesseltine had the 
services on September 6.

Born February 10, 1909, in 
Rush Center, Kansas, Elder 
Schmidt (affectionately known 
as “Schmitty”) served the 
denomination almost 37 years, 
more than 32 years as confer­
ence secretary-treasurer in the 
Pacific Union—Nevada-Utah, 
Southeastern California, and 
from 1957 to 1976 in the North­
ern California Conference. He 
completed the Professional 
Course in Business Adminis­
tration at Union College in 
Nebraska in 1931. 

these 85 individuals were the result 
of only 5,000 handbills being sent 
to the community.

In Pittsburg, the same number 
of brochures were sent out for 
their seminar that was conducted 
by Edison Nembhard, Black Min­
istries Director for the Confer­
ence. There, on Sabbath, Septem­
ber 22, eleven people were baptized 
as a result.

Individuals who have joined the 
Church through Revelation Semi­
nars and those who have partici­
pated in holding them are invited 
to “Revelation Seminar Celebra­
tions” that will be held in 
November. These will be held at 
the Vallejo Central Church on Fri- 

ing services, a musical program is 
planned for 2:30 p.m., featuring 
Rio Lindo’s Brass Ensemble, 
under the direction of Russ 
Durham.

You are encouraged to bring 
food for the fellowship dinner 
which will follow the church serv­
ice.

program for this year. He indi­
cated that the leadership of the 
new principal is most gratifying.

Ron Williams, GGA’s principal, 
comes to Northern from Philadel­
phia, Pennsylvania, where he served 
as principal since 1977. He has 
completed course work for his 
Ph.D. at Temple University, and is 
working on a dissertation. Mr. Wil­
liams and his wife have one son.

since it was organized as a com­
pany on November 7, 1982.

The Napa Valley Korean Church 
presently meets in rented facilities 
at 1908 Wise Drive in Napa.

Incidentally, at its September 
session, the Executive Committee 
of the Conference voted to 
organize the Weaverville Com­
pany into the Conference’s 119th 
church.

During his service in North­
ern the membership grew by 
10,000 and 19 additional church­
es were organized. Some of the 
projects completed under his 
administration include the con­
struction of Rio Lindo Advent­
ist academy at Healdsburg and 
the relocation of the confer­
ence office from Oakland to its 
present site in Pleasant Hill. 
He also helped the conference 
enter the Computer Age in the 
late 60’s with the acquisition of 
one of the early enormous IBM 
machines.

His wife of 52 years, Irene 
(Wallace), lives in Camarillo. 
His son, Wallace, and daugh­
ter, Winona Ann, both live in 
Loma Linda.

day evening, November 16, at 
7:00 p.m.; the Carmichael Church 
on Sabbath, November 17, at 3:00 
p.m.; and the Anderson Church, 
on Sabbath, November 17, at 7:00 
p.m.

“This is one of the most effec­
tive ways of reaching the public 
that we have ever witnessed,” 
Schwartz comments, “and if 
members are interested in how 
they can participate they should 
contact either their pastor or the 
Ministerial Department at the 
Conference Office.

(707) 944-2994

Gillbanks Celebrate At Napa valley Retirement Estates
■ (Continued from page 7) 
bedroom apartments which are 
now ready for occupancy.

Neither of the Gillbanks have 
much time to “retire” since mov­
ing to Yountville. Sylvia started a 
small prayer group in her studio 
apartment with a couple of other 
women.

“More and more people wanted 
to come,” says Sylvia.

“We began to learn more about 
each other and to reach out to 
friends and relatives who are not 
Christians with our prayers and

ATTENDEES FROM 8 UNIONS AND 15 CONFERENCES met with 
Pacific Press representatives at the recently concluded Signs Seminar 
in Mountain View, California. Plans were laid for distribution and adver­
tising, and a goal of 500,000 subscriptions was voted for the 1985 Signs 
campaign. More than 410,000 subscriptions were recieved during the 
1984 campaign. The group also heard a report from Roger McQuistan, 
personal ministries director for the Kansas/Nebraska Conference, on 
the telephone follow-up program he has developed to handle interests 
generated by the magazine.

Review and Herald Enters Home Computer Market
Modern technology will soon 

present a format beyond reading 
and games for Sabbath activitiy.

Soon young computer enthusi­
asts will have a variety of personal 
software.

Review computer Bible games 
are being developed for the Com­
modore 64, Apple He, and Radio 
Shack’s TRS 80. The techniques 
used in developing these Bible 
games allow the computer pro­
grammer to make the games in­
teractive and challenging.

Ed and Kathy Leon have been holding weekly Bible studies on their boat, 
the “Geisha.” The Leons live on the boat, which is anchored in Noyo 
Harbor, near Fort Bragg.

Couple Witnesses While Living on Boat
An individual who was recently 

baptized at the Fort Bragg Church 
joined the church after receiving 
Bible studies on a boat.

Phyllis Shupe first became ac­
quainted with the Seventh-day 
Adventist Church through her 
friendship with Kathy Leon. Kathy 
has been a church member for two 
years, and has been holding weekly

Christian books. Finally, we had 
to move into the worship room. 
About 25 now meet each Monday 
evening for prayer and fellowship. 
Clarence alone has given away 
over 250 books since coming 
here.”

They have also been responsible 
for starting a Sabbath School class 
for those who are not able to at­
tend church.

“Life is Good”
* Four couples have followed the 
path of romance to matrimony 
since coming to the Napa Valley 

----------- General-----------

“Random selection will allow 
the player to play a different ver­
sion of the game each time,” says 
Gail Hunt, research and develop­
ment director.

“This takes the games beyond 
the memorization of answers to 
make learning about the Scrip­
tures an interesting adventure.”

The Review will market nine 
computer games this year. These 
games may be purchased through 
Adventist Book Centers after Oc­
tober 15.

Bible studies on the boat that she 
and her husband, Ed, live on.

Mrs. Shupe’s husband, John, 
was baptized as a result of the 
Quiet Hour Prison Ministry. But 
he, too, first learned about the 
Adventists after he had been in­
vited to dinner aboard the Leon’s 
boat, the “Geisha,” anchored in 
Noyo Harbor near Fort Bragg.

Retirement Center. “That isn’t 
why we came here,” the Gillbanks 
say, “but life here is very good . . . 
and it will be interesting to see 
who the next bride and groom are! 
In the meantime we have a trip 
planned to British Columbia.”

Information Available
For information, write or 

phone: Napa Valley Adventist Re­
tirement Estates, Owned and 
Operated by the Northern Califor­
nia Conference, Charles Todd, 
Manager, P.O. Box 3280, Yount­
ville, CA 94599, (707) 944-2994.

Pacific Union Authors in 
Collegiate Quarterly

Pacific Union artists and 
authors were again contributors to 
the Collegiate Sabbath School 
Quarterly this summer.

Communicating the concepts of 
freedom and forgiveness through 
illustrations was the special task of 
Greg Thompson. Working with 
him was photographer James 
Lage. Both are members of the 
Eagle Rock, California, church 
family.

Comentary on lesson four was 
prepared by Jim Brock, Scott 
Britz-Cunningham, E. Irvin 
Legman, and Robert Zamora, all 
on the preaching or publishing 
staff at Mountain View.

Preparing materials for lessons 
nine and ten were Jim Ponder, 
associate pastor at Newbury Park; 
Ray Tetz, associate pastor at 
Eagle Rock and associate youth 
director for the Southern Califor­
nia Conference; Casey Bahr, 
associate at Glendale; and 
Gayland Richardson, pastor at 
Alhambra.

Modesto Central Church mem­
bers developed the articles for 
lesson twelve. Along with Glenn 
Sayers, associate pastor at 
Modesto Central, contributors in­
cluded Brad and Jeanie Benson, 
Frederick Mantz, Annett Pappas, 
and Sam Virgil, Jr.
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Plans Being Developed for 1985 Yosemite Church Program

Sabbath worship services in the 
Church Bowl at Yosemite National 
Park attract vacationing Advent­
ists from across the continent and 
around the world.

Coordinator of this special ac­
tivity is retired minister Henry T. 
Bergh. Each summer—as in the 
season just past—Pastor Bergh ar­
ranges for a full set of outdoor 
Sabbath services conducted in the 
setting of Yosemite Falls, Bridal 
Veil Falls, Glacier Point, Half 
Dome, and El Capitan.

Conference leaders think that 
1985 attendance will be even

larger. It’s a General Conference 
Session year. People going to or 
returning from New Orleans are 
expected to visit Yosemite, which 
is in Central California Con­
ference territory.

Needed as a housing base for 
the Church Bowl pastors is a 
travel trailer or motor home, 
which would be parked at Camp 
Wawona.

Persons interested in donating a 
unit or the season-long use of a 
unit are encouraged to write Vice 
President for Finance Gordon 
Bullock, Box 770, Clovis, CA 
93613 or call (209) 255-7700.

HONESTO TALENTO pastors 
the 140-member San Francisco Fil­
ipino Church. Pictured here with 
his wife Myrna, Pastor Talento 
was ordained to the ministry 
earlier this year. Central officials 
conducting the ceremony included 
Vice President for Asian and South 
Pacific Ministries Timothy Iwaha­
shi, and Ministerial/Evangelism 
Harold West.

A SERIES OF MEETINGS conducted by Hispanic Evangelist Eliseo 
Briseno (far right) in Watsonville resulted in the baptism of 40 persons. 
Also participating in the baptismal service were (far left) Assistant to the 
President for Hispanic Ministries Juan Rivera and Pastor Marvin Santos, 
now minister of the Hanford Spanish Church.

Central Sabbath School Workshops, 
Superintendents Meetings Scheduled

President Cook Wil Address 
San Joaquin Forum Meeting

Conference President Charles 
Cook will address the opening 
meeting of the 1984-85 series 
sponsored by the San Joaquin 
Valley Chapter of the Association 
of Adventist Forums.

Forum officers have asked 
Elder Cook to present a report on 
the Annual Council of the General 
Conference which he is attending 
at this time. A question-and- 
answer period will follow the 
president’s report on Annual 
Council agenda items.

Forum officers have indicated 
that the meeting, set for Sabbath, 
November 3, Fresno Central 
Church, 2980 East Yale, is open to 
all interested church members.

SABBATH SCHOOL WORKSHOPS
Attention Sabbath School leaders and teachers in the Cradle 

Roll, Kindergarten, Primary, Junior and Earliteen division: Please 
plan to attend one of the following first quarter, 1985 workshop 
demonstrations.

October 28 9:30 a.m. Santa Maria Church, Fellowship Hall
November 4 9:30 a.m. Campbell Church, Youth Chapel
November 4 6:00 p.m. Soquel Campground, Small Auditorium
November 18 9:30 a.m. Modesto Parkwood Church, Bellaman 

Hall
December 2 9:30 a.m. Bakersfield Central Church, Youth 

Chapel
December 9 9:30 a.m. Clovis, Conference Office

SABBATH SCHOOL SUPERINTENDENTS MEETINGS
Officers meetings for general superintendents, senior 

superintendents and assistant superintendents will be held jointly 
with the Personal Ministries Officers meetings, at the same times 
and locations as the Sabbath School Workshops.

October 28 9:30 a.m. Santa Maria Church
November 4 9:30 a.m. Campbell Church
November 4 6:00 p.m. Soquel Campground, Small Auditorium
November 18 9:30 a.m. Modesto Parkwood Church
December 2 9:30 a.m. Bakersfield Central Church
December 9 9:30 a.m. Clovis, Conference Office

Personal Ministries Officers Meetings
Program planning for the 1985 year 

AREA 4 Sunday, October 28, 1984 Santa Maria Church 
9:30 - Noon 1775 S. Thornburg

AREAS 1,2 Sunday, November 4, 1984 Campbell Church 
9:30 - Noon 600 W. Campbell Ave.

AREA 3 Sunday, November 4, 1984 Soquel Conference Center 
6:00 • 8:30 p.m. 1931 Old San Jose Road
MINISTERS ROOM

AREA 8 Sunday, November 18, 1984 Modesto Parkwood 
9:30 * Noon 301 Claratina Ave.

AREA 5 Sunday, December 2, 1984 Bakersfield Central 
9:30 ■ Noon 4201 Wilson Ave.

AREAS 6,7 Sunday, December 9, 1984 Conference Office 
9:30 - Noon 2820 Willow Ave., Clovis

Aaby, Maynard F.—b. April 27, 1919, 
Wildhorse, Colo.; d. April 17, 1984, 
Groveland, Calif. Survivors: wife, 
Olga; son, Royal; daughters, Janice 
Tucker, Joyce Conner; father, E. 
Clarence; brothers, Ogden, Carlyle, 
Clovis, Gene; 7 grandchildren.
Correction: Adams, Edith Olive—b. 
Nov. 22, 1899, Grand Forks, N.D.; d. 
Feb. 23, 1984, Fullerton, Calif. Sur­
vivors: husband, Freeman; son, Free­
man John; daughter, Isabel Marie 
Sperry; 5 grandchildren, 2 great­
grandchildren.
Belongia, Joseph—b. May 8, 1895, 
Washington; d. May 27, 1984, Romo­
land, Calif. Survivors: wife, Agatha; 
brother, Ernie; 3 grandchildren, 5 
great-grandchildren.
Berry, Vernon—b. March 4, 1902, 
Joliet, Ill.; d. May 3, 1984, St. Helena, 
Calif. Survivors: wife, Lois; sister, 
Olive Everet; 7 nieces and nephews. In 
1939 he served as Educational and MV 
Secretary of the Antillian Union in 
Cuba following which he was or­
dained and became president of the 
West Cuba Conference. During the 
1950’s he served in the Inter-American 
Division headquarters.
Grabow, Leon S., Sr.—b. March 7, 
1886, Ohio; d. April 25, 1984, Yount­
ville, Calif. Survivors: son, Dr. Leon 
S., Jr.; 4 grandchildren.
Hein, Wanda A.—b. June 7, 1939, 
Denver, Colo.; d. March 6, 1984, 
Chico, Calif. Survivors: sons, Lowell, 
Mark; daughter, Denise; sister, 
Wanett Carbaugh; mother, Ruth Null; 
grandmother, Bertha Null; a grand­
child.
Jones, Louise I.—b. July 25, 1917, 
Seattle, Wash.; d. Nov. 29, 1983, 
Meadow Vista, Calif. Survivors: hus­
band, Lester; daughters, Joyce, Beth; 
son, Jerry; 8 grandchildren, 4 great­
grandchildren.
Knudson, Sarah L.—b. Nov. 30, 
1899, Jefferson County, Colo.; d. 
May 7, 1984, Redding, Calif. Survi-

Conference and College Calendar
Unionwide

Adventist Singles Ministry’s Weekend Retreat is set for Leoni 
Meadows October 26-28. Featured speaker will be Brian Jones, speaking 
on “The Victorious Christian Life.’’ Fee for the weekend is $30 for ASM 
members, $40 for non-members, and $24 for children. For reservations, 
send the full fee to ASM, Sacramento Chapter, Box 41564, Sacramento, 
CA 95841. Further information is available by calling (916) 635-1395 or 
(916) 967-6178 (evenings only).
Central California Conference

Milpitas presents Plan A, a musical for children based on the story of 
creation and complete with costumes, drama, singing and 
choreography, as performed by the children of the Chico Church, Sab­
bath, October 27, 7 p.m., Milpitas Adventist Center, 1991 Landess Ave. 
(just off I-680).

Everyone is invited to celebrate the autumn season with the staff and 
students of Monterey Bay Academy at the Fall Musical Program on 
Saturday night, October 20, at 8 o’clock, in the Beach Auditorium. The 
Music Department will present all the musical groups in this first of 
several concerts planned for the 1984-85 school year.

Plainview Academy Reunion, October 26-28, at Soquel Campground. 
Send reservations to Dorothy Watt, 6840 Cold Creek Road, Shingle 
Springs, CA 95682. Any questions can be answered by Dr. Robert 
Schmuck, (408) 688-3812.
Southern California Conference

Reflection, a ladies sextet made up of Thousand Oaks Church 
members, will present a vespers concert at the Thousand Oaks Church, 
480 W. Gainsborough Rd., on October 20. The concert will begin at 5:30.

Jim and Ann McClintock will present a concert at the Sylmar Church, 
13456 Glenoaks Blvd., on Sabbath afternoon, October 20, at 5 o’clock.

“London the Tourists Don’t See—A Walk in Pictures Through Lon­
don’’ will be presented by Alice Bell, English traveler, lecturer and 
scholar, for the Family Film Night program at the Glendale Chapel of the 
Good Shepard, 610 E. California Ave., on Saturday, October 20, at 7:30 
p.m. At 3 o’clock that same afternoon, Mrs. Bell will also present “Jesus 
and His Relationship to Women.”

Fran Reidelberg will present “America’s Secret Places” for the 
Angelus Nature Club program on Saturday, October 27, at 8 p.m., in the 
auditorium of Glendale High School, 1440 E. Broadway.

Alumni and friends of Loma Linda University, La Sierra are invited to 
the 16th Annual Fall Rally on Sabbath, November 10. Morning and after­
noon services will be held at the Glendale Church, 610 E. California Ave. 
A potluck lunch at Verdugo Park will begin at 1 p.m., and at 7 o’clock that 
evening, a Chinese dinner will be served at the Spring Garden 
Restaurant, 187 N. Sierra Madre, Pasadena. Cost for the Chinese dinner 
is $9, with a reservation deadline of November 5. Call Jenny Teoh at (818) 
956-1900 to make a reservation, or send $9 per person to COMPASS, P.O. 
Box 9025, Glendale, CA 91206.
Southeastern California Conference

The Fullerton Church presents a sacred and classical organ concert 
by Donald Vaughn on Sabbath, October 27, at 6 p.m. Dr. Vaughn is the La 
Sierra Collegiate Church organist and a music instructor on the La Sierra 
campus of Loma Linda University.

The final concert of the Southeastern California Band Festival will be 
Saturday night, October 20, at 8 o’clock, in the La Sierra Alurqni Pavilion. 
Students from 10 schools will perform with guest conductor Dan Shultz 
of Walla Walla College.

Don’t miss the Loma Linda Parade and Fair. The theme is “Loma Lin­
da: International City.” Sunday, October 21, beginning at 10 a.m. Parade 
beginning on Anderson Street across from Loma Linda Market. Fair is at 
the Academy all day.

Loma Linda University/La Sierra
La Sierra’s annual Festival of Nations is Sunday, November 4, begin­

ning at 5:30 p.m. in the Alumni Pavilion. Soft pretzels, fried won tons, 
tostadas and ice cream are just a sample of the foods that will be sold by 
the 22 clubs and student organizations on campus: At 8 o’clock a variety 
program will be presented. There is no admission charge, and the event 
is open to the public.

vors: a great-grandchild, a great-great­
grandchild.
Maas, Grace S.—b. Sept. 26, 1899, 
Wisconsin; d. April 13, 1984, Santa 
Monica, Calif. Survivors: sons, Eu­
gene, Douglas, John.
Mayer, Dan—b. Sept. 3, 1898, Man­
fred, N.D.; d. April 8, 1984, Lodi, 
Calif. Survivors: wife, Vivian; sons, 
Dr. Glenn H., Dan W.; stepson, Dr. 
Robert Kinzer; 9 grandchildren; 2 
step-grandchildren; 10 great-grand­
children.
Mohr, Alonzo R.—b. May 4, 1908, 
Kansas; d. April 30, 1984, Lansing, 
Mich. Survivors: wife, Arlene; 
daughter, Caroline Munson; sons, 
Melvin, Calvin; 2 brothers, 4 sisters. 
Elder Mohr graduated from Loma 
Linda University (La Sierra Campus) 
and moved to Michigan in 1945. He 
held many pastorates in that state.
Nieman, Elpha O.—b. April 23, 1890, 
New Castle, Ind.; d. April 22, 1984, 
San Bernardino, Calif.

Ostendorph, Dr. John E.—b. Nov. 
13, 1904, Alton, Ill.; d. June 8, 1984, 
Glendale, Calif. Survivor: Kendall 
Jones.
Patterson, Dr. George W.—b. Oct. 9, 
1891; d. April 23, 1984, Yountville, 
Calif. Survivors: daughters, Heather 
Buckner, Millie Cunningham; son, 
George, Jr.; a brother, a sister, 5 
grandchildren.
Peterson, S. Adella—b. July 27, 1905, 
Redfield, Iowa; d. July 27, 1984, St. 
Helena, Calif. Survivors: daughters, 
Anice Schwarzer, Joanne Eiseman; 
son, Douglas; sisters, Violet Rugg, 
Viola Cochran, Anice Work, Ber- 
nadene Huntting; brother, Sanford 
Lee; 11 grandchildren, 4 great-grand­
children.
Rasmussen, Hans L.—b. May 12, 
1904, Vindum, Denmark; d. April 10, 

T984, Sacramento, Calif. Survivors: 
wife, Asta M.; daughters, Melva 
Hicks, Clare Thompson; son, Keith; 7

(Please turn to page 7)
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■ (Continued from page 6) 
grandchildren; brother, Carl. 1950-59, 
history and education professor and 
then registrar at Emmanuel Mission­
ary College; 1959-69, academic dean 
at Walla Walla College, Wash., until 
retirement.
Reinmuth, Oscar W.—b. Oct. 11, 
1900, St. Louis, Mo.; d. April 17, 
1984, Austin, Tex. Survivors: wife, 
Anne; son, Mack; sisters, Minnie

Mohr, Esther Reinmuth; brother, H. 
G.; 3 grandchildren.
Schneider, Ester—b. Nov. 2, 1909, 
Rockford, la.; d. April 18, 1984, Sac­
ramento, Calif. Survivors: sons, Bill, 
Larry; daughters, Diana Mohrbutter, 
Ginger Montgomery; sisters, Dorothy 
Pierson, Aletha Keidel, Bee Strike; 
brother, Emmet Ayers; 11 grandchil­
dren, 3 great-grandchildren.

Upshur, Eunice—b. Dec. 2, 1899, 
Brunswick, Ga.; d. March 12, 1984, 
Loma Linda, Calif. Survivors: daugh­

ter, Lois; sister, Carolyn Webb; 7 
grandchildren.
Uyeyama, Miyasumi—b. Dec. 15, 
1897, Kagashima, Japan; d. April 23, 
1984, Sacramento, Calif. Survivors: 
wife, Uto; daughters, Sally Suzuk, 
Ruth Maruoka, Carol Tsuha; sons, 
Jack, Bill, Bob, Stanley, David, Dan­
ny, Peter; 16 grandchildren, 2 great­
grandchildren.
Vermiiyea, Edward R.—b. March 24, 
1900, Kansas; d. June 11, 1984, San 
Bernardino, Calif. Survivors: wife, 
Ruth; sons, Ferrold, Emmett, Lloyd; 

daughters, Betty Komp, Ruth Ward, 
Hellen Duerksen; 18 grandchildren, 23 
great-grandchildren.

Walden, Robert B.—b. Aug. 4, 1895, 
Carthage, Mo.; d. June 7, 1984, Santa 
Cruz, Calif. Survivors: son, Robert 
Jr.; daughter, Ethel Taylor; 8 grand­
children.
Wright, Opal—b. March 5, 1926, 
Oklahoma; d. Oct. 25, 1982, Sacra­
mento, Calif. Survivors: husband, 
Robert; daughter, Ronda Hutchings; 
son, Keith Hutchings.

SEARCH FOR SDA BLIND 
Know of a blind or legally blind 
SDA friend? Christian Record 
Braille Foundation is attemp­
ting to compile an accurate list 
to survey sight-impaired Ad­
ventists on how we can better 
serve them. Send names and 
addresses to Reading Services, 
Christian Record, 4444 South 
52nd St., Lincoln, NE 68506.

Two acres, spring and city water 
available. View of river. Many beauti­
ful trees. Good building site. Orleans, 
Calif. Two miles from church and 
school. $20,000. Call (916) 629-2315.

Pop-n-Eatlm, America’s newest pop­
ping corn. So different, it’s patented! 
Also great for hot-air poppers. Six lbs. 
for $6.50; 12 lbs. for $10.50; 30 lbs. 
for $22.50. Postpaid UPS in continen­
tal U.S. Add 15% east of Interstate 
75. Gift orders available. Pop-n-Eat, 
Box 1089, Moab, Utah 84532.
1984 crop, nut meats (almonds $2.25/ 
lb.; walnuts $2.40/lb.) postage paid to 
your door. Shipped UPS. Top quality 
merchandise. Send orders to Sam 
Bleakley, 5449 E. Hatch Rd., Hugh­
son, CA 95326; or call (209) 538-1426.
Five acres, 24x64 mobile, two cabins. 
View of Klamath River, garden area. 
Pine, dogwood, small pond, creek. 
Fruit trees, grapes, church school, 
100-member church. Accept trade in 
St. Helena or Palm Springs area, 
$75,000. P.O. Box 391, Orleans, CA 
95556; (916) 627-3405.
Five acres, two-bedroom/two-bath 
home. Lots of room for expansion in 
full basement. Orchard, grapes, trees 
and view. Owner-financed for 30 years 
at 10%. Active, growing company. 
$147,800. (916) 333-4566 or 333-1736. 
In Angwin, duplex, near College. 
395/397 Circle Dr., nice condition, 
$87,500, 20% down, owner will fi­
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1984 shelled almonds from farm to 
you. $1.50/pound plus shipping 
charges, or pick up at farm right off 
Highway 99 south of Modesto. Con­
tact your local United Parcel Service 
office for shipping charges. Johnson- 
Wilcox Almonds, 4643 Taylor Road, 
Ceres, CA 95307 or call (209) 
632-6271.
Pau D’Arco (Taheebo) Tea special— 
3-oz. boxes: 10/$29.50; 50/ $140; 
100/$260; 200/$500. Postpaid and 
shipped within USA and Canada. 
Send check or money order to: Olym­
pic Distributing and Management 
Co., P.O. Box 422, Glendale, CA 
91209, for immediate delivery. No 
C.O.D. Call (213) 483-9810, (818) 
244-9523 or 500-0595 evenings.
Improve your thermophore treatments 
—Use a Morfam Massager: Master 
Massager (3 speeds) $99.95; Delux 
Jeanie Rub (1 speed) $89.95; Battle 
Creek Thermophores: standard (13” x 
26”) $63.95; medium (13” x 13”) 
$53.95; petite (4” x 4”) $43.95. Free 
delivery. Tax in California. Westwood 
Physical Therapy, 71 Forest Road, 
Apt. E, Sonora, CA 95370 or call 
(209) 532-5908.
Almonds—Farm-fresh 1984 crop, 
shelled. We pay UPS shipping. Three 
sizes: 10-lb. box, $22.50; 20 lbs., $40; 
48 lbs., $84. You may pick them up at 
the ranch for $1.40 per pound. Call 
before coming. Walkers Farm, 12402 
Avenue 22/2, Chowchilla, CA 93610. 
Phone: (209) 665-2851 or (209) 
665-2860.

Home in the country one mile out of 
Covelo, North-inland Medocino Coun­
try, Calif., Excellent rural valley home 
for family or retired couple. One mile 
from church and church school. 3 
bedrooms, 2 baths, 1160 sq. ft., 1 !4 
acres, English Walnuts, apples, table 
grapes, shade trees. Good gardening, 
plenty of water. $54,000. (707) 
983-6993.
Caldwell, Idaho — Assume-9%; 
Newer, 1-owner home, 3-bedroom, 
2-bath, all-electric, low utilities. Heat 
pump-A/C, Carousel fireplace. 
Covered patio, double garage. 75x100 
lot, fenced. Flood irrigated, garden 
fenced separate. 11-tree orchard, 
grapes, berries. 5 blocks SDA church 
or elementary school, 3 miles Gem 
State Academy. 10-miles freeway 
Pacific Press. By owner, $56,000 firm. 
(208) 9480.
4/2 acres, mobile home 14 by 64, 1976 
model. Family room added. Shop, 
grapes, apples, pears, berries for fami­
ly use. City water. % mile Columbia 
Academy and grade school. Garden 
space and meadow.

Dietitian for small nursing home and 
retirement home. Also, managers for 
retirement homes in Colorado and 
California. Write: Bill Colson, 2741 
Twelfth St., S.E., Salem, OR 97302; 
or call (503) 370-7070.
Female who is psychology licensed or 
license-eligible to associate with or be 
a partner to a female in a new, fast­
growing, Christian-oriented practice 
in the Pacific Northwest. Preferred 
skills: psychotherapy (adult, child, 
family, couple) from an active, prac­
tical, eclectic point of view and 
psychological assessment using projec­
tive and non-projective techniques. 
Please send a letter sharing why you 
want this position, your philosophy of 
practice and a resume of your ex­
perience to: Northwest Psychologist, 
c/o Pacific Union Recorder, Box 
5005, Westlake Village, CA 91359.
Paradise Valley Health Care Center is 
accepting applications for a Patient 
Activities Director. 2575 E. 8th Street, 
National City, CA 92050. (619) 
470-6700.
Single lady to live-in and do light 
housework and cooking for an older, 
recently widowed SDA woman. Private 
room in a nice quiet area. (805) 
239-4150 or (805) 466-9658.
Full-time position for a staff account­
ant, will be responsible for general 
ledger and fixed asset functions, as 
well as aspects of monthly financial 
statements. Previous hospital account­
ing or a degree in accounting is re­
quired. Contact: Personnel Depart­
ment, Simi Valley Adventist Hospital, 
2975 N. Sycamore Dr., Simi Valley, 
CA 93065; call (805) 583-6234.
Evergreen Forestry needs Christian 
tree planters starting from November 
on in Southeast United States; April 
on in Great Lakes area and Idaho. 
Travel and mobil living required. 
Must be in excellent shape. Hard work 
with good pay. 4850 Woodland Drive, 
Sandpoint, Idaho 38364.
Nursing Supervisor for 11-7 shift. Live 
near the beach on the beautiful Cali­
fornia coast. Previous supervisory ex­
perience or extensive staff experience 
necessary. Call or send resume, Port 
Hueneme Adventist Hospital, 307 E. 
Clara St., Port Hueneme, CA 93041, 
(805) 488-3661.
Christian lady needed to live-in and 
care for elderly woman. Light house­
keeping and cooking, salary, time off. 
Please send short letter about yourself 
and references. Irma Braun, 145 N.

11th Street, Chowchilla, CA 93610; or 
call (209) 665-3574.
If you like working with people, 
traveling and witnessing for the Lord, 
we have openings in Utah with Chris­
tian Record Braille Foundation. Full 
denominational benefits. Send resume 
and phone number to Willis Christian, 
216 Eagleview PL, Newbury Park, CA 
91320; or call (805) 498-0338.
Medical Records RRA: Porter 
Memorial Hospital has a full-time 
opening for an Assistant Director. Ex­
cellent working conditions, salary 
commensurate with experience. Con­
tact Patricia Coleman, Porter Memor­
ial Hospital, 2525 S. Downing, 
Denver, CO 80210; or call (303) 
778-5611.
Assistant Director of Personnel: must 
have B.S. with three to four years of 
general personnel experience. Excel­
lent benefits and salary. Call collect 
(916) 676-2026; or write Shawnee Mis­
sion Medical Center, 74th and Grand­
view, Shawnee Mission, KS 66201.
Carpenter: Must have experience in all 
phases of construction with special 
skills in finish work. Minimum 3 to 5 
years experience, hospital preferred. 
Excellent salary and benefits. Call or 
write Shawnee Mission Medical Center, 
74th and Grandview, Shawnee Mis­
sion, KS 66201.
OB/GYN Physician needed in San 
Diego SDA Hospital. Office space 
available adjacent to hospital in physi­
cian office complex. Assistance pack­
age negotiable. Contact: President’s 
office, Paradise Valley Hospital, 2400 
E. Fourth Street, National City, CA 
92050-2099; or call (619) 267-5900, 
ext. 210.
Excellent job opportunity for creative 
Food Service Director in progressive 
hospital in beautiful East Tennessee. 
Must have degree in dietetics and some 
experience. Send resume or call per­
sonnel. (615) 639-3151; Takoma Ad­
ventist Hospital, P.O. Box 1300, 
Greenville, TN 37744-1300.
Pueblo Norte Retirement Village is 
seeking a Director of Health Services. 
Ideally an RN with Health Education- 
Social Work background. Interest in 
Geriatrics or Gerontology helpful. 
Ability to conduct health classes, sem­
inars and presentations of interest to 
older adults. Contact Rodney E. 
Leonard, (602) 948-5800 Ext. 270.
Immediate opening for Director of 
Plant Operations at Pueblo Norte Re­
tirement Village. Prefer experience in 
supervision in maintenance, security 
and grounds. Should have leadership 
and management skills. Send resume 
or contact Rodney E. Leonard, Ex­
ecutive Director, 7090 E. Mescal 
Street, Scottsdale, AZ 85254 (602) 
948-5800 ext. 270.
Director of Activities wanted for new 
Pueblo Norte Retirement Village. Re­
quires an experienced person to devel­
op and implement programs and activ­
ities designed specifically for older 
adults. Send resume or contact 
Rodney E. Leonard, Executive Direc­
tor, 7090 E. Mescal Street, Scottsdale, 
AZ 85254 (602) 948-5800 ext. 270.
Immediate opening for Director of 
Resident Services at Pueblo Norte Re­
tirement Village. Coordination of resi­
dent services and orientation into the 
retirement village, as well as assisting 
with “move-in” related problems. If 
you relate well to the older adults send 
your resume or contact Rodney E. 
Leonard, Executive Director, 7090 E. 
Mescal Street, Scottsdale, AZ 85254 
(602) 948-5800 ext. 270.

SIGNS wins souls.

For rent: Log Cabin, three bedrooms, 
two baths, 2,000 sq. ft. Beautiful 
country home on Goose Lake. Rea­
sonable. Alturas, Calif. (408) 
728-3547. 7
Country Board and Care Home has 
openings for your loved one. Per­
sonalized care in home atmosphere. 
(714) 926-9490. Hemet area.
New home for elderly men, women 
and couples (ambulatory). Private and 
semiprivate rooms. Good food and 
care given by SDA couple. Transpor­
tation to church and other activities 
provided. Close to Sacramento and 
Reno on 1-80. Auburn area, beautiful 
nature, fresh air and panoramic view. 
For more information call (916) 
897-2138.
Telephone equipment/public address 
systems—Save money on your tele­
phone equipment purchase or lease. 
Distributor pricing on major tele­
phone, two-way radio, public address, 
and paging brands. System design and 
installation available. Church institu­
tions inquire on letterhead for special 
“cost plus’’ pricing. Superior Com­
munications, Box 4260, Napa, CA 
(707) 253-7880.
For rent—3-bedroom house, 13/4 bath, 
den with fireplace, large kitchen with 
built-ins, carpets, drapes. Includes 
washer, dryer, water softener and 
gardening. Central air, automatic 
sprinklers, lighting front and back. 
$850/month, $850 security. Located 
in Arleta. Call Paul at (818) 361-0709 
or 891-4176.
Lake Tahoe vacation rental. Attrac­
tive, furnished, 1- and 2-bedroom 
duplex apartments with fireplaces and 
fully equipped kitchens. Convenient 
Kings Beach location, two blocks 
from lake and minutes from north 
shore ski resorts. Write or call: Box 
73, Angwin, CA 94508: (707) 965-2517 
or 065-3577.
Woodside senior residence in Angwin 
has openings for basically well, am­
bulatory seniors. Newly renovated, 
one floor, licensed for ten, offering 
special standard diets, 24-hour super­
vision of personal needs and medica­
tions. Beautiful setting near PUC and 
St. Helena Hospital. Physician own­
ed, occupied and operated. Ted & Col­
leen Utt (707) 965-3492.
Maui condo for rent—Ocean front. 
Beautiful view. Pool, sauna and ten­
nis. Call after 5 p.m. (206) 825-3017.
IBM Personal Computers (25% off)! 
Submit your specs for a written price 
quote. Computer SAT by HBJ for IBM 
PC or Apple, $63.95 + $5 sh/hdlg (list 
79.05). Write/call PC — Center, 1968 
Great Highway, San Francisco, CA 
94116; (415) 664-9192.
Band Instruments: Half-price on new 
band instruments. Ask about our rent- 
al/purchase plan. Call toll free (800) 
346-4448 or write Hamel Music Com­
pany, Box 184, Berrien Springs, MI 
49103.

LLU MEXICO TOURS
Dec. 18-24, 1984/From $488 

Mexico City/Youth Congress 
Mar. 17-24, 1985/From $644 
Mexico City/The Yucatan

International Dimensions Tours 
Loma Linda University 

Riverside, CA 92515 
(714) 785-2257
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Current Mission Opportunities

La Sierra News Notes
SDA EDUCATORS ATTENDING THE NAEYC (National 

Association for the Education of Young Children) convention in Los 
Angeles will have a full day of Sabbath activities during their stay. Early 
childhood educators from across the nation will attend the convention 
from Nobember 7 to 11. On Sabbath morning, November 10, the Con­
sumer Related Sciences department at LLU, La Sierra will dispatch a 
van to pick up Adventist representatives from the Bonaventure Hotel 
and take them to church services at the La Sierra Collegiate Church. 
The day will include lunch and supper, as well as a session discussing 
religious values for children. The participants will be returned to the 
hotel that evening. Call Toini Shobe or Marilyn Beach at (714) 785-2146 
for more information, * * * * *

ALUMNI GIVING AT LLU, LA SIERRA is up for the fourth year 
in a row. Unrestricted funds from alumni donors and matching BECA 
(Busines Executive’s Challenge to Alumni) funds resulted in a total of 
$134,024 for fiscal year 1983-84. Restricted cash funds from alumni 
reached $123,793 and gifts in kind totaled $27,308. The percentage of 
alumni giving has risen from 1.5 percent four years ago to 21.6 percent. 
Added to the donations of other groups, LLU, La Sierra has received 
$731,733, a gain of $227,712 over the previous year.* * * * *

LLU’S MEXICO CITY TOUR DEADLINES are approaching. The 
first tour is December 18-24 and will include Mexico City and the Pan- 
American Youth Congress. The March 17-24 tour includes Mexico City, 
Cancun and the Yucatan Peninsula. For information call (714) 785-2257 
or write to International Dimensions Honors Tours, LS 101, Loma Lin­
da University, Riverside, CA 92515.*****

COLLEGE DAY for seniors in academy or high school will be held 
November 5 at La Sierra. Students will have a chance to tour the cam­
pus and the different academic departments. A morning workshop is 
planned for all students undecided in their majors. Lunch and supper 
will be provided. For more information contact the Recruitment office 
at (714) 785-2118. *****

“MAKING SENSE OUT OF GOD’S MESSAGES” is the theme for 
this year’s Week of Devotion, featuring Bailey Gillespie, chairman of 
the Department of Church and Ministry, at LLU, La Sierra. Meetings 
are scheduled from October 22 through 27, with a Candlelight Com­
munion in the Commons on Friday evening to complete the week.

Current opportunities for mission service available as of 
September 1, 1984
Office workers (secretaries, auditors, accountants, etc.) 6
Conference administration (includes pastors) 32
Practical skills (building, farming, maintenance, flying) 7
Physicians (variety of specialization) 32
Dentists 3
Other medical-related skills (PT, Lab, optometrist, anesthetist) 18 
Teachers (variety, primarily Theology, English, 

science-math, and elementary) 57
Of these calls, 57 are for volunteers. Some require language 

mastery, rather specific academic or experience backgrounds 
and/or licensure. For many opportunities material status and/or 
size of family is also a consideration.

If you would like further information about any of these 
available positions please write to Secretariat Information Serv­
ice, 6840 Eastern Avenue, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20012.

Christian Record Introduces New Publication

Nursing Index Founder Honored by GAMC
■ (Continued from page 1)

“Nursing literature really began 
to grow when we began the in­
dex,” says Miss Grandbois. “I 
think we might have had some­
thing to do with that, because the 
index makes the literature much 
more valuable.”

Today the Cumulative Index to 
Nursing and Allied Health Litera­
ture includes more than 200 nurs­
ing journals, and each annual vol­
ume holds more than 900 pages. 
Also, bimonthly updates are 
issued, keeping the index as cur­
rent as possible.

Long-time GAMC employee Mildred Grandbois was honored with place­
ment on the Hospital’s Wall of Fame earlier this year. She’s shown here 
during the ceremony with her sister and brother-in-law, Dr. and Mrs. A. O. 
Stewart, and her nephew, Donald Stewart.

More than 5,000 people and 
organizations in 40 countries 
subscribe to the CINAHL in­
cluding the Surgeon General of 
the United States, Harvard Uni­
versity and the World Health 
Organization in Geneva and 
Cairo. GAMC still is copyright 
owner and publisher.

Miss Grandbois served as editor 
of the CINAHL from 1961 to 
1977. Since then, she has been a 
consultant in the areas of public 
relations, circulation and strategic 
planning.

Before going to GAMC, Miss 
Grandbois was for 16 years a

LINCOLN—Lifeglow, a large- 
print magazine for adults with a 
visual impairment, is being released 
by Christian Record Braille Foun­
dation beginning in December, ac­
cording to Richard Kaiser, editor 
of publications.

Issued quarterly, Kaiser says the 
purpose of Lifeglow is to 
“brighten, inspire and entertain,” 
and will contain feature articles 
and stories, a “pen friends” col­
umn and a health-watch corner, 
all written on an adult level. The 
cost is free to anyone with a sight 
impairment.

“This is a need which has ex­
isted for years, but one that we

Euro-African Division Focus of Fourth Quarter’s Offerings
■ (Continued from page 1)
of 15, and a mere four percent live 
beyond the age of 60. “That com­
pares with 24 and 15 percent for 

school teacher on the elementary, 
secondary and college levels in 
Michigan, Washington and Cali­
fornia. She left teaching to serve 
as a secretary in the Spanish 
Department of The Voice of 
Prophecy (now La Voz de la 
Esperanza).

“I was supposed to be there 
only a year,” says Miss Grand- 
bois, “but I was having too much 
fun, so I stayed eight.”

Miss Grandbois became GAMC’s 
first professional librarian in 
1956.

Earlier this year GAMC hon­
ored Miss Grandbois by placing 
her name on the hospital’s “Wall 
of Honor.” Dedicated a year ago, 
the wall honors those individuals 
who have made exceptional com­
mitment of their services and in­
fluence on behalf of Glendale 
Adventist Medical Center.

“It was hard to believe when I 
saw my picture on the wall sup­
porting those six important men,” 
she laughs. “But I do appreciate 
what the hospital did, and I do 
feel honored and proud to be in­
cluded.

“I also hope that the accom­
plishments of more Adventist 
women may be recognized in this 
way in the future. I’m just one of 
many women who have served the 
Church and wanted to see it suc­
ceed.”

simply did not have the budget to 
inaugurate,” Kaiser explains. 
“Now, we feel the time has come 
to move forward with this much- 
needed project.”

Lifeglow joins a number of 
other magazines Christian Record 
produces for the blind on a 
regular basis, including five in 
braille, three on flexible disc 
records and one other large-print 
journal, Young and Alive, aimed 
at teenagers.

Adults interested in receiving 
this free publication, may contact 
Editor, Christian Record Braille 
Foundation, 4444 South 52nd St., 
Lincoln, NE 68506.

those ages in the US,” Elder Har­
din points out.

Near the provincial capital at 
Beira is the “Theological Semi­
nary—School for Future Minis­
ters and Bible Workers in Mozam­
bique,” according to the signpost 
along the roadway.

One area of training is in a 
healthful lifestyle. “We need to 
train young people in public 
health so they can teach their peo­
ple,” says the lady who is Mozam­
bique’s director of the Ministry of 
Health.

We don’t just want handouts,” 
she said. “We can use specific 
help to start us on the road to self- 
sufficiency.” And that’s what Ad­
ventists are trying to do there.

But each of the nations in Euro­
Africa needs the family’s prayers 
this quarter. “As you learn what’s 
going on in the world family week 
by week,” Elder Hardin says, 
“remember how they appreciate 
also the love we share through our 
gifts.

“Sabbath school is not just a 
service to generate funds,” Elder 
Hardin emphasizes, “It’s an op­
portunity to keep up with goings- 
on in the Church family world 
wide.

Of the weekly financial gifts, 16 
cents goes to the special projects 
of the focused field. “Thirteenth 
Sabbath” offerings for the Special 
Projects are budgeted so that 25 
percent will build a classroom 
building, living quarters for the 
students, and apartments for 
teachers at Beira, Mozambique; 
and a classroom-auditorium- 
teachers’ offices building for the 
seminary at Collonges, France.

Member’s Outreach Aided by 
Voice of Prophecy Logs, 
Courses, Soul-Winning Kits

Church members’ outreach to 
their neighbors will be aided by 
several items available from the 
Voice of Prophecy.

The national radio log lists 250 
stations carrying the daily broad­
cast and nearly 500 for the Sunday 
broadcast. This pocket-size book­
let is especially useful when travel­
ing or when writing to friends in 
another state.

This year’s enrollment card 
features on the cover a photo of a 
father helping his little girl tie her 
shoelaces, along with the head­
line, “You Can Learn at Any 
Age.” Inside, the reader is prom­
ised “answers to life’s most im­
portant questions” about such 
topics as suffering, life after 
death, Bible prophecies, and 
healthful living. The card offers 
the New Life Bible Guides for 
adults, as well as other series for 
juniors and youth.

The Soul-Winning Kit includes 
several copies of the first lesson in 
the New Life series, a radio log, a 
“God Loves You” pin to wear as 
a conversation starter, and some 
hints on how to present the lessons 
effectively to friends or even 
strangers.

Radio logs, enrollment cards, 
and Soul-Winning Kits are avail­
able by writing: Voice of Proph­
ecy, Box 55, Los Angeles, CA 
90053.

Oct 
19

Oct 
26

Nov 
2

Nov
9

Alturas 6:16 6:06 4:57 4:49
Angwin 6:27 6:18 5:10 5:02
Calexico 6:05 5:58 4:51 4:45
Chico 6:23 6:14 5:05 4:58
Eureka 6:31 6:21 5:05 4:58
Fresno 6:18 6:10 5:02 4:55
Hilo 5:54 5:50 5:46 5:43
Honolulu 6:04 5:59 5:55 5:52
Las Vegas 6:00 5:52 4:44 4:38
Lodi 6:23 6:14 5:06 4:59
Loma Linda 6:11 6:03 4:56 4:50
Los Angeles 6:15 6:07 5:00 4:54
Moab 6:35 6:26 5:17 5:10
Oakland 6:27 6:18 5:10 5:03
Phoenix 5:51 5:43 5:36 5:30
Reno 6:15 6:06 4:57 4:50
Riverside 6:12 6:04 4:57 4:51
Salt Lake 6:42 6:32 5:24 5 16
San Diego 6:12 6:04 4:58 4:52
San Jose 6:26 6:17 5:09 5:03
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